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COLUMBUS COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

Monday, November 1, 2021 

5:00 P.M. 

 

 The Honorable Columbus County Commissioners met on the above stated date and time at the Dempsey 

B. Herring Courthouse Annex, 112 West Smith Street, Whiteville, North Carolina 28472, for the purpose of 

conducting the Regular Session. 

 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:   APPOINTEES PRESENT: 

Ricky Bullard, Chairman    Eddie Madden, Jr., County Manager  

Jerome McMillian, Vice Chairman   Boyd Worley, Board Attorney 

Chris Smith      Amanda B. Prince, Staff Attorney/Clerk to Board   

Giles E. Byrd      Jay Leatherman, Finance Director   

Lavern Coleman      

Brent Watts       

Charles T. McDowell 

 

Agenda Item #1:      MEETING CALLED to ORDER 

  

 At 5:00 P.M. Chairman Ricky Bullard called the Monday, November 1, 2021 Columbus County Board of 

Commissioners Regular Session Meeting to order.  

 

RECESS REGULAR SESSION and enter into CLOSED SESSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH N.C.G.S. 

§ 143-318.11(A)(3) ATTORNEY-CLIENT PRIVILEGE AND (4) ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT 
 

At 5:01 P.M., Commissioner Coleman made a motion to recess Regular Session and enter into Closed 

Session in accordance with N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11(A)(3) Attorney-Client privilege and (4) Economic 

Development, seconded by Commissioner Smith. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #2:  CLOSED SESSION in ACCORDANCE with N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11(A)(3) 

ATTORNEY-CLIENT PRIVILEGE and (4) ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT: 
 

 No official action was taken. 

 

RECESS CLOSED SESSION and resume REGULAR SESSION: 

 

 At 6:30 P.M., Commissioner Smith made a motion to recess Closed Session and resume Regular Session, 

seconded by Commissioner Coleman. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #3 and #4: INVOCATION and PLEDGE of ALLEGIANCE: 

 

The invocation was delivered by Commissioner Lavern Coleman. Everyone in attendance stood and 

pledged Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America which was led by Commissioner Buddy Byrd. 

 

Agenda Item #5: BOARD MINUTES APPROVAL: 

  

A. October 18, 2021 Regular Session 

 

MOTION: 

Commissioner Watts made a motion to approve the Board Minutes, seconded by Vice Chairman 

McMillian. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #6: APPROVAL OF NOVEMBER 01, 2021 AGENDA and TAX REFUNDS and 

RELEASES: 

 

Commissioner McDowell made a motion to add on Agenda Item #22 – Redistricting, to be discussed  

tomorrow morning, November 2, 2021 at 9 A.M., seconded by Commissioner Coleman. The motion unanimously 

passed. 

 
Name Acct# Date Amt. 

Released 

Prop. 

Value 

Year Bill# Prop. # User Fee Late 

List 

District Discount Total 

Stover, April 
4021 James B White Hwy N 
Whiteville, NC 28472 

09-
10102 

11/1/2021 $0.00 $0.00 2021 27 015846 $50.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $50.00 

                               Refund portion paid on trash can that never was sent out. 
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Walters, Lisa Coleman 

8517 Sidney Cherry Grove Rd 
Tabor City, NC 28463 

16-

05946 
11/1/2021 $0.00 $0.00 2021 99874 99141 $200.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $200.00 

                                Refund user fee. Double wide moved in 2019 and can picked up. 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Coleman made a motion to approve the agenda, tax refunds and releases, seconded by 

Commissioner Smith. The motion unanimously passed.  

 

Agenda Item #7: PUBLIC INPUT: 

  

 No comments were made. 

 

Agenda Item #8: PRESENTATION – PROCLAMATION CELEBRATING the 50TH 

ANNIVERSARY of the NORTH CAROLINA YAM FESTIVAL: 

 

 Note: This proclamation was adopted an approved at the October 18, 2021 Board Meeting. It was 

presented to the recipient at the November 1, 2021 Board Meeting. 

 

WHEREAS, festivals are a period of celebration in which friends, family and community come together to 

share their culture, heritage, and history through music, dance, and food; and 

 

WHEREAS, Tabor City, being recognized as the “Yam Capitol of the World” since the mid-1930s, initiated an 

annual festival in 1948 to pay homage to the sweet potato and the agricultural history of Tabor City and its 

residents; and 

 

WHEREAS, this festival, known as the North Carolina Yam Festival, was held consecutively from 1948 to 

1961, and then resurrected in 1985 with the help of grant allocations provided by the state, takes place annually 

on the fourth Saturday in October; and 

 

WHEREAS, the North Carolina Yam Festival is one of the largest festivals in the state, generating an 

enormous amount of community pride for residents, and welcoming visitors from all over with true southern 

hospitality; and  

 

WHEREAS, the Town of Tabor City hosts multiple events throughout the week leading up to the Festival, 

including fan favorites like the Sweet Potato Cook-Off, the Sweet Potato Pageant, the Sweet Potato Auction, the 

Yam Gathering, and the Taste of Tabor; and 

 

WHEREAS, in 2021, the North Carolina Yam Festival is celebrating 50 cumulative festival years in the Town 

of Tabor City.  

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, We, the Columbus County Board of Commissioners, wish to 

celebrate the North Carolina Yam Festival for its resiliency, dedication and service to Columbus County and its 

residents. 

 

Adopted this the 18th day of October, 2021. 

 

COLUMBUS COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

 

/s/ RICKY BULLARD, Chairman   /s/ JEROME MCMILLIAN, Vice Chairman 

/s/ CHRIS SMITH     /s/ GILES E. BYRD 

/s/ LAVERN COLEMAN    /s/ BRENT WATTS 

/s/ CHARLES T. MCDOWELL   /s/ EDWIN H. MADDEN, Jr., Manager 

/s/ BOYD WORLEY, Board Attorney  /s/ LATOYA WILLIAMS, Deputy Clerk 

 

Agenda Item #9: PROCLAMATION – HONORING VETERANS DAY: 

 
WHEREAS, on the eleventh hour of the eleventh day of the eleventh month of 1918, an armistice was called 

between the Allied nations and Germany, effectively putting an end to “The Great War”; and 

 

WHEREAS, President Wilson proclaimed November 11th as the first commemoration of Armistice Day with 

the following words, “To us in America the reflections of Armistice Day will be filled with solemn pride in 

the heroism of those who died in the country’s service and with gratitude for the victory, both because of the 

thing from which it has freed us and because of the opportunity it has given America to show her sympathy 

with peace and justice in the councils of the nations…"; and   
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WHEREAS, in order to expand the significance of that commemoration, and in order that a grateful nation 

might pay appropriate homage to the veterans of all its wars who have contributed so much to the preservation 

of this Nation, the Congress, by an act approved June 1, 1954, changed the name of the holiday to Veterans 

Day; and 

 

WHEREAS, Columbus County takes pride in the men and women of our armed forces who demonstrate 

courage, leadership and commitment in service to our community and country; and  

 

WHEREAS, we recognize and respect the sacrifices made by the more than thirty-six hundred County 

veterans who contribute to the social, economic and political successes of our County daily through active 

participation. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, We the Columbus County Board of Commissioners, pay 

homage to the veterans of Columbus County for their loyalty, patriotism, and willingness to serve and 

sacrifice for the common good. 

 

Adopted this the 1st day of November, 2021. 

 
COLUMBUS COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

 

/s/ RICKY BULLARD, Chairman   /s/ JEROME MCMILLIAN, Vice Chairman 

/s/ CHRIS SMITH     /s/ GILES E. BYRD 

/s/ LAVERN COLEMAN    /s/ BRENT WATTS 

/s/ CHARLES T. MCDOWELL   /s/ EDWIN H. MADDEN, Jr., Manager 

/s/ BOYD WORLEY, Board Attorney  /s/ AMANDA B. PRINCE, Staff Attorney/Clerk to Board 

/s/ LATOYA WILLIAMS, Deputy Clerk 
 

MOTION: 

Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve the proclamation, seconded by Commissioner Smith. The 

motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #10: DISTRICT ATTORNEY’S OFFICE: 

 

 District Attorney John David addressed the Board of Commissioners regarding the county’s office 

relocation plan. 

 

District Attorney John David stated the following: 

-I wanted my name added to the agenda tonight to say thank you. 

-I know that doesn’t happen often but I think it’s important to acknowledge when you do something good for the 

county. 

-You provided us with office space that we have so desperately needed. 

-Columbus County has always been a county of great need. 

-We have more pending murder cases here than Brunswick and Bladen counties combined. 

-So we have the need here but we haven’t always had the space. 

-I owe a tremendous debt of gratitude to each one of you for your wisdom and foresight in choosing to invest in 

our justice system. 

-A lot of communities around the country are defunding the police but instead you’ve decided that public safety 

is a primary responsibility of government and we need to invest in our future. 

-I also want to thank your County Manager, Mr. Eddie Madden for his vision and for swapping office spaces with 

us. 

-So tonight, I just want to say thank you and offer you my partnership in the future, I know big decisions need to 

be made in our justice system in the years to come with respect to resources for our Sheriff’s Office, the historic 

courthouse, and so to the extent that I can offer you any insight or guidance as to what that road should look like, 

I want you to know that I’m available for those conversations. 

-My office is busy with multiple cases and we’re currently able to do it from a classy new building so for that I 

want to say thank you. 

 

Agenda Item #11: PLANNING – APPROVAL of CONSISTENCY STATEMENT: 

 

Gary Lanier, Planning Director, requested Board approval and adoption. 

 

 Columbus County Board of Commissioners 
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Consistency Statement 
11-01-2021 

 On September 20, 2021 at 6:30 P.M., a Public Hearing was held to consider text amendments to both the 
Columbus County Land Use Regulation Ordinance and to the Columbus County Subdivision Ordinance.  One text 
amendment change was proposed for each ordinance.  A text amendment change to the Columbus County Land Use 
Regulation Ordinance was proposed to add Major Subdivisions with more than 10 lots to the list of regulated land uses 
requiring a Special Use Permit.   A text amendment change to the Columbus County Subdivision Ordinance was 
proposed to increase the minimum lot size for subdivisions of land made in an area where no public water or sewer 
service is available from 30,000 square feet to one acre or 43,560 square feet. The first reading of the proposed text 
amendments was held during the regular meeting of the Columbus County Board of Commissioners held on September 
7, 2021 at 6:30 P.M.  The date and time for the Public Hearing was established at the same time.    
 After the September 20, 2021 Public Hearing on the two text amendments, and upon entering into their 
regularly scheduled meeting on September 20th, the Columbus County Board of Commissioners approved the two text 
amendments following their second reading.  The Columbus County Board of Commissioners approve of the following 
statements:   

I. That the Columbus County Board of Commissioners finds that the addition of Subdivisions with ten (10) or 
more lots to the List of Regulated Uses Requiring a Special Use Permit within the Columbus County Land Use 

Regulation Ordinance would be consistent with the Columbus County Comprehensive Land Use Plan for 
the following reasons: 
a) The construction of a major subdivision containing 10 or more lots is a significant investment within the 

county and deserves special consideration 
b) That the construction of a major subdivision of 10 or more lots will significantly affect the community 

where it is to be located 
c) That the Special Use Permit process provides for a thorough review of the project being proposed  
d) That it is in the interests of both the Developer and local landowners to fully understand the effects of 

the proposed development upon the general area where it is to be located 
e) That the Special Use Permit process allows for an open sharing of facts and the opportunity for 

questions to be answered for the citizens of the County with respect to the proposed project. 
II.  That the Columbus County Board of Commissioners finds that increasing the minimum lot size from 30,000 

square feet to one acre or 43,560 square feet would be consistent with the Columbus County 
Comprehensive Land Use Plan for the following reasons: 
a) That the protection of water resources for the use of citizens both now and into the future is an 

important consideration when considering land development 
b) That the development of land which lacks access to public water or sewer service can impact sensitive 

natural areas such as floodplains, wetlands, sub-surface aquifers, and other natural and cultural assets  
c) That the protection of land areas that are devoted to agriculture and characterized by low density 

residential development is important to the citizens of the County  
d) That the increase of the minimum lot size from 30,000 square feet to one acre or 43,560 square feet will 

ultimately benefit the County as it continues to grow in population.     

THEREFORE, THE COLUMBUS COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS FINDS THAT THE  TEXT AMENDMENT 
ADDING MAJOR SUBDIVISIONS OF 10 OR MORE LOTS TO THE LIST OF REGULATED USES IN THE COLUMBUS 
COUNTY LAND USE REGULATION ORDINANCE AND THE TEXT AMENDMENT CHANGING THE MINIMUM LOT 
SIZE FROM 30,000 SQUARE FEET TO 43,560 SQUARE FEET, OR ONE ACRE, ARE IN THE PUBLIC INTEREST, 
REASONABLE AND CONSISTENT WITH THE COLUMBUS COUNTY COMPREHENSIVE LAND USE PLAN ADOPTED 
BY THE COLUMBUS COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS, AND ARE BOTH HEARBY APPROVED. 
ADOPTED THIS __________ DAY OF NOVEMBER, 2021. 
/s/ RICKY BULLARD, Chairman 

/s/ BOYD WORLEY, Board Attorney 

/s/ AMANDA B. PRINCE, Staff Attorney/Clerk to Board 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve the consistency statement, seconded by Commissioner 

McDowell. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #12: PLANNING – APPROVAL of TEXT AMENDMENTS to the COUNTY’S 

SUBDIVISION AND LAND USE REGULATION ORDINANCE: 

 

Gary Lanier, Planning Director, requested Board approval and adoption. 
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MOTION: 

Commissioner McDowell made a motion to approve the text amendments, seconded by Commissioner 

Byrd. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #13: FINANCE – APPROVAL of FIRST CITIZENS BANK & TRUST COMPANY 

RESOLUTION FORM: 

 

Jay Leatherman, Finance Director, requested Board approval. 
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MOTION: 

 Commissioner Smith made a motion to approve the resolution, seconded by Commissioner Byrd. The 

motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #14: FINANCE – APPROVAL of BB&T (TRUIST) CERTIFICATE DESIGNATING 

BORROWER REPRESENTATIVES and OFFICIAL CUSTODIAN: 

 

 Jay Leatherman, Finance Director, requested Board approval. 
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MOTION: 

 Commissioner Coleman made a motion to approve the form of certificate, seconded by Commissioner 

Smith. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #15: FINANCE – BUDGET AMENDMENT for DONATION to ANIMAL CONTROL & 

APPROVAL of PURCHASE ORDER for SUPPLIES up to DONATION AMOUNT: 

  

 Jay Leatherman, Finance Director, requested approval. 
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MOTION: 

 Commissioner McDowell made a motion to approve the budget amendment, seconded by Vice 

Chairman McMillian. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item # 16: ADMINISTRATION – KATE B. REYNOLDS CHARITABLE TRUST GRANT 

No. 2022-004-COLUMBUS REGIONAL HEALTHCARE SYSTEM: 
 

 Ms. Lauren Cole requested Board approval. 
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419 
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MOTION: 

 Commissioner Smith made a motion to approve the grant, seconded by Commissioner Coleman. The 

motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item # 17: ADMINISTRATION – EMERGENCY SERVICES STUDY COMMITTEE 

MEMBER RECOMMENDATION: 
 

 Neil Emory, with the NCACC, requested the addition of two members to the Emergency Services Study 

Committee, Columbus County Manager Mr. Eddie Madden and Whiteville City Manager Mr. Darren Currie. 
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MOTION: 

 Commissioner Coleman made a motion to approve the additions, seconded by Vice Chairman 

McMillian. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #18: APPOINTMENTS/RE-APPOINTMENTS/REPLACEMENTS: 

 

Staff requested appointments, re-appointments or replacements to the following boards, committees and 

councils.             

 

Legend: EB   = Entire Board 

Listed Zone #   = Individual Commissioner 

 
Zone I:  Jerome McMillian   Zone V:  Brent Watts 

Zone II:  Chris Smith   Zone VI:  Ricky Bullard 

Zone III:  Giles E. Byrd, Jr.   Zone VII: Charles T. McDowell 

Zone IV:  Lavern Coleman 

 

 

COMMITTEE ZONE/EB PERSON(S) EXP. 

DATE 

BOARD 

ACTION 

Columbus County Animal 

Control Advisory Council 

III 

V 

Millie Freeman (attendance) 

Johnny Worley (attendance) 

07/17/2023 

05/21/2022 
Hold 

Hold 

Columbus County 

Department of Aging 

Advisory Council 

IV Emory Worley (retired) 06/30/2022 Frances Hill 

Board of Adjustments V Warren Miller 09/30/2024 Hold 

Juvenile Crime Prevention 

Council 

V 

 

Chip Gore (resigned) 

 

06/30/2022 

 
Hold 

 

RECESS REGULAR SESSION and enter into COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER 

DISTRICTS I, II, III, IV, and V BOARD MEETING: 

 

 At 7:02 P.M., Commissioner McDowell made a motion to recess Regular Session and enter into a 

combination meeting of Columbus County Water and Sewer Districts I, II, III, IV, and V Board Meeting, 

seconded by Vice Chairman McMillian. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #19: COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER DISTRICTS I, II, III, IV, and V 

BOARD MEETING MINUTES: 

 

A. October 18, 2021 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve the minutes, seconded by Commissioner Smith. The 

motion unanimously passed. 

 

ADJOURN COMBINATION MEETING of COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER DISTRICTS 

I, II, III, IV and V BOARD MEETING: 

 

 At 7:03 P.M., Commissioner McDowell made a motion to adjourn the combination meeting of Columbus 

County Water and Sewer Districts I, II, III, IV and V Board Meeting, seconded by Vice Chairman McMillian. 

The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #20: COMMENTS: 

 

 Chairman Bullard opened the floor for comments. The following spoke. 

 

A. Board of Commissioners: 

 

1. Commissioner Watts stated the following: 

-I wasn’t in the military but my family was and we just can’t thank and honor our veterans enough 

in my opinion. 

-I always feel like the veterans get left behind and they do, but it’s just like the song says, “All 

gave some, some gave all” and we need to show respect to both. 
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-So I just want to thank you all for what you do and for the work that you’re doing on the Veterans 

Park. 

-I think it’s a great thing for this county and we appreciate all that have served. 

 

2. Vice Chairman McMillian stated the following:  

-I would like to thank everyone for coming out tonight. 

-I do have some concerns. 

-We’re having a lot of issues with violence and it should be a top priority concern for our county. 

-When we look at who is doing the shooting, we’re looking at basically kids. 

-I’ve had parents contact me about bullying still happening in schools and this is something we 

have to address. 

-The kids have problems in school, then it follows to ball games and then to McDonald’s parking 

lot or wherever they congregate. 

-And once they start shooting it’s too late and innocent bystanders are the ones getting hit. 

-It’s just unacceptable to me that we’re still having all of these killings. 

-We, the community leaders, need to work closer with the community to figure out what’s going 

on in our county. 

-We need to start doing something to curb this violence. 

-This should affect all of us, not just those families, because it’s our community. 

-We shouldn’t be worried about jurisdictions, we should be concerned about working together and 

what we can do to make our community safer. 

-Our kids shouldn’t have to worry about violence and getting shot. 

-So I would just ask that all of the elected officials take a long hard look into what’s going on right 

here in our community. 

Commissioner Byrd stated the following: 

-Until we put prayer back into schools and have discipline in the homes, this is going to continue. 

-That’s where it has to start. 

-We have children having children and they just leave their children to go do whatever they want. 

-I had to stop the other day in my area and get a small child, who could barely walk, out of the 

middle of the highway and there were 5 or 6 people in the house but the music was turned up loud. 

-The children are not getting the discipline they need. 

-When I was a young man living with my parents I had an 11 o’clock curfew. 

-That’s not happening now, they stay out all night. 

 

3. Commissioner Smith stated the following: 

-I want to back up what Brent said, thank you all for what you’re doing at Veterans Park and for 

everything you do to honor our veterans. 

-We really can’t say enough. 

 

4. Commissioner McDowell stated the following:  

-There’s no way you can over thank a veteran, so I want to say thank you. 

-I would like to encourage everyone to attend our Veterans Day Parade Sunday in Nakina at 2 

o’clock. 

-I would like to encourage everyone to vote. 

-I would like to ask for an updated employee phone number and address list. 

-I would like to ask if we’ve made some movement on the request at our last meeting of requiring 

municipal or county water and sewer? 

County Manager Eddie Madden stated the following: 

-We are in the process of drafting that and it will first be put to the Planning Board and then it will 

come before this Board at a later date.  

 

5. Commissioner Coleman stated the following: 

-I can echo the good things that have been said about our veterans. 

-The best way we can show them that we appreciate them is by participating in their events. 

-They have a number of events coming up including the Boston Butt Sale. 

Ms. Anita Adams stated the following: 

-It will be held on November 19th, 2021, we’ll be cooking through the night and they should be 

ready about noontime that day.  

-The Vietnam Veterans and the Disabled American Veterans are holding the event jointly. 

-We will be on Madison St at the old Collier’s building. 

Commissioner Coleman stated the following: 

-I want to encourage people, especially in my district, water and internet are coming. 

-We had a meeting the other night about it and just as soon as the funds are available we will start 

working in that area. 
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-You are not forgotten. 

 

6. Chairman Bullard stated the following: 

-I would like to say to our veterans, I appreciate what you do. 

-I appreciate Mr. Madden and the central office for working with District Attorney John David 

and for giving up your office space. 

-I’ve heard no complaining and I commend them for that. 

-We’re working together and there’s a lot of that going on in Columbus County, more than I’ve 

seen in years. 

-Thank you Vice Chairman McMillian for having a heart and mentioning the shootings. 

-It takes more than just a mom and dad to raise a child, it takes a village. 

-It takes us all working together to make a change. 

-Thank everyone for what you’re doing. 

 

B. County Manager Eddie Madden stated the following: 

-I appreciate the District Attorney’s recognition but I want to point out that the decision related to 

office relocations and how we can address some of the concerns of the court system was really an 

effort, not by Eddie Madden, but by our staff. 

-We assembled a group, comprised of Stuart Carroll, Gail Edwards and several others that really 

helped us to determine how best to resolve these issues. 

-So, I appreciate John David’s comments but I want to give credit where credit was due. 

-Some relocation of the Board of Elections will take place this week. 

-The full relocation process will take place in a couple of weeks after the completion of the election 

process. 

-They will be relocating to the North Campus at the former BB&T complex. 

-The relocations have been going very well and I want to commend the Maintenance and 

Housekeeping staffs for that. 

-We are in the process of obtaining quotes for the replacement of the roof at Guideway School and 

at some point in the future this Board will be presented with a full list of the options available to 

you along with a recommendation from Mr. Carroll as to how you should proceed. 

-I am pleased to tell you the Whiteville Chamber of Commerce has approved me to serve on their 

Chamber Board and I will begin serving in that capacity at the beginning of the new year as we try 

to strengthen our relationships and communication between agencies to better serve our 

community. 

-I attended the Honeybee Mural Dedication last week and that was very nice. 

-We’ve continued visiting the various senior centers and last week I was at the Bug Hill Senior 

Center and that was a very good experience. 

-I have some recent personnel decisions to announce, Mr. Jay Leatherman, who has been serving 

as your Interim Finance Director since March of this year, has accepted the Finance Director 

position on a permanent basis. 

-That went into effect on October 21st. 

-Mrs. Virginia Taylor, who is a 19-year veteran of this organization in the Human Resources 

Department has announced her retirement. 

-She will retire effective this Friday and we have planned a reception for her and you all are 

welcomed to attend as we recognize her contribution to Columbus County over the past 19 years. 

-In the Finance Department, Mr. Dylan Bowen has been selected as the new Existing Industry in 

Business Retention Specialist for the county. 

-He will be working with Dr. Gary Lanier’s Office and his new duties will include marketing, 

business recruitment and retention and assisting with the planning duties Dr. Lanier and his staff 

have undertaken in recent months. 

-These vacancies, including Human Resources and others, will result in a net savings to the county. 

-We talked about those a little last time, but with regard to Human Resources, that position will 

not be posted, we do not plan, at the present time to fill it. 

-We plan to undertake the duties of the human resource function with our existing staff. 

-The position in Finance, with the transition of Mr. Bowen, is also a net gain to the county, again 

saving taxpayer dollars as we realign duties in order to maximize the work that goes on and save 

taxpayer dollars along the way. 

Chairman Bullard stated the following: 

-I believe there was some construction started on the Sheriff’s Department this past week on the 

East End, so good things are going on and we thank you all for what you’re doing. 

 

RECESS REGULAR SESSION and enter into CLOSED SESSION in ACCORDANCE with N.C.G.S. § 

143-318.11(A) (3) ATTORNEY-CLIENT PRIVILEGE and (4) ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT: 
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 At 7:25 P.M., Commissioner Smith made a motion to recess Regular Session and enter into Closed Session 

in accordance with N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11(A)(3) Attorney-Client privilege and (4) Economic Development, 

seconded by Vice Chairman McMillian. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #19: CLOSED SESSION in ACCORDANCE with N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11 (A)(3) 

ATTORNEY-CLIENT PRIVILEGE and (4) ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT: 

  

 No official action was taken. 

 

ADJOURN CLOSED SESSION and resume REGULAR SESSION: 

 

 At 8:12 P.M., Vice Chairman McMillian made a motion to adjourn Closed Session and resume Regular 

Session, seconded by Commissioner Byrd. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

READING and APPROVAL of CLOSED SESSION GENERAL ACCOUNT: 

 

 Chairman Bullard requested Amanda Prince, Staff Attorney, to orally read the Closed Session General 

Account. Ms. Prince orally stated the following: “County Commissioners discussed opioid litigation with Evan 

Leonard, Richard Wright, Jake Daniels and Boyd Worley. They discussed Thriving litigation with Boyd Worley 

and Economic Development with Gary Lanier and Eddie Madden.  

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve the Closed Session General Account, seconded by 

Commissioner Smith. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner McDowell made a motion to recess the meeting until 9 A.M. on Tuesday, November 2nd, 

2021, seconded by Vice Chairman McMillian. The motion unanimously passed. These minutes were recorded 

and typed by LaToya Williams. 

 

 

 

________________________________                          ___________________________ 

LATOYA WILLIAMS, Deputy Clerk            RICKY BULLARD, Chairman 
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COLUMBUS COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

Tuesday, November 2, 2021 

9:00 A.M. 

 

 The Honorable Columbus County Commissioners met on the above stated date and time at the Dempsey 

B. Herring Courthouse Annex, 112 West Smith Street, Whiteville, North Carolina 28472, to reconvene a meeting 

that was recessed on November 1, 2021, for the purpose of discussing redistricting in the county. 

 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:   APPOINTEES PRESENT: 

Ricky Bullard, Chairman    Eddie Madden, Jr., County Manager  

Jerome McMillian, Vice Chairman   Boyd Worley, Board Attorney 

Chris Smith      Amanda B. Prince, Staff Attorney/Clerk to Board   

Giles E. Byrd      Jay Leatherman, Finance Director   

Lavern Coleman      

Brent Watts       

Charles T. McDowell 

 

Agenda Item #22: REDISTRICTING DUE to the 2020 CENSUS:  

 

Craig Schauer, Attorney with Brooks Pierce, addressed the Board on redistricting in the County due to 

changes in population shown by the 2020 Census. 

 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-After hearing your concerns at our last meeting and speaking with the developer we realized that the data we 

presented last time was incorrect. The demographer rebuilt the model from scratch using a new data set and I 

think you will notice a substantial change in the numbers that is more closely aligned with deviations in the 

Columbus County voter registration data. 

-The first concerns you had were that the deviations in population between the districts were great, so we looked 

to see if there were other sets of data to confirm such great deviations. 

-We pulled the 2020 Columbus County voter registration data, the deviations are meaningful, however, nowhere 

near the 20-30% we saw in the original stats we discussed. 

Commissioner McDowell stated the following: 

-If you notice, I had more people vote in the 2020 election than the Census said I had in the original numbers. 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-Yes, that is correct. 

-A third piece of information I wish to share with you that we looked at came from the American Community 

Survey (ACS). 

-Every year the Census Bureau sends out a survey to roughly 3 or 4 million Americans. 

-They use this data to try and project Census data based on the survey to give governments and businesses some 

sense of the change between the formal census every 10 years. 

-This survey consistently showed the population of Columbus County being between 55,000 and 57,000 from 

2010 up to 2019.  

-And yet, you get the 2020 Census and it’s dropped to 50,000. 

-So, that was one data point that the new information doesn’t match with, however, the General Assembly put out 

census data for all the counties based on precincts and if you total up the General Assembly’s calculations of the 

Census data for Columbus County based on the precincts, it matches perfectly 50,623. 

-A suspicion is that, as the Commissioners discussed, people didn’t fill out the 2020 Census and so what you 

could find is that the total population is lower across the county because they didn’t complete it. 

-It seems the lack of participation in the 2020 Census was uniform across all districts. 

-That suggests the total population reported by the Census might be low but if the lack of participation was even 

throughout the county then it means the deviations, the relative sizes of the districts reported by the Census 

roughly, should still be pretty accurate. 

-So that’s my discussion of the numbers, but I would like to have a similar discussion like we had last time because 

you know the county and you know your district, so based on the information I’ve presented does this match, 

somewhat, what you expected or do we still have concerns based on this new information? And, I will be happy 

to answer any questions. 

Chairman Bullard stated the following: 

-Well, I’m still not comfortable with the new information, I still think it’s incorrect. 

-Maybe I’ve just lost my confidence, but here’s one thing I can point out to you, I represent District VI, the Black 

registered voters in 2020 were 440. At the last meeting you said I had 2,273 Black voters, on the data you present 
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today, it shows I have 1,266. I still think that data is incorrect. I think you have maybe twice as many as I have. I 

always pay attention to my voters and I’ve never had that many Black voters. I wish I had more, but I just don’t 

think that’s accurate. 

Commissioner McDowell stated the following: 

-It’s a shame we didn’t have better participation with the Census. 

-It seems to be uniform throughout the counties, it deviates some from district to district, town to town, community 

to community, but the sad thing is, is that it wasn’t completed and that will cost us federal money. 

-And, I would love for people to really think about that and to let people know that if you don’t fill out the Census, 

then you don’t exist in the government’s eyes, so therefore, any monies that you would receive within this county 

are forfeit. 

-So, in essence, we are depriving ourselves of federal funding that we deserve. 

Commissioner Byrd stated the following: 

-You know, one thing I haven’t heard is the effect the pandemic had on all of this. 

-The Census takers were cautious about going up to different places, different houses, and they weren’t going 

inside and doing a thorough check because of the pandemic, and I don’t blame them I would have been cautious 

also. 

Commissioner McDowell stated the following: 

-I attended a workshop in 2018 where they talked about transitioning the Census from hard copies to completely 

online, and there was some discussion from rural representatives on the lack of internet access in our areas. 

Commissioner Byrd stated the following: 

-And, let’s not forget our senior population who don’t have access to internet or don’t know how to use a computer 

if they do have access. 

Commissioner Bullard stated the following: 

-And, then there are just some people who won’t fill out the Census no matter what, because in their mind, they 

don’t see anything to gain by completing it. 

Board Attorney Boyd Worley stated the following: 

-Thank you Mr. Schauer for coming back this morning and I want to thank you and your team for realizing there 

were some potential incongruities in the data based off population trends and for reprogramming that data. 

-You mentioned the ACS as the interim barometer between censuses, and I think the Board’s concerns are, they 

want to make sure that whatever the numbers are, we get it right. 

-Can you speak to the Board on the reliability of using ACS data, or any other alternative measure, other than 

Census data, for the basis of determining redistricting, where the courts accept it. 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-On Friday, when we were working under the assumption that the Census data was incorrect, we researched what 

alternatives the Board could use. 

-The short answer is there’s really no reliable alternative. 

-The vast majority of governments throughout the country, when they redraw districts, do so based on the Census 

data. 

-There was an option of using the ACS to the extent possible and the option of trying to purchase commercial 

data, for example, credit card companies and all types of data companies collect data, and those were recognized 

as potential options. 

-We were only able to find one instance where any government body used alternative data and they used the ACS, 

and it was the state of Illinois, they used the ACS because it had a redistrict just prior to the 2020 census and the 

courts in Illinois struck down the new maps as unreliable. 

-So, the only time we’re aware of a government body trying to use data other than the Census, in that instance, 

the courts said that the data was not reliable. 

-So it seems the only reliable option, the only option that the courts will uphold, is using the Census data. 

Commissioner Smith stated the following: 

-Has this been compared to the data from our Board of Elections? 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-Yes, so if you look at the bottom left, that’s your voter registration information. 

-It’s not a perfect proxy but it does show deviations roughly in the range of 8% above, 8% below more similar to 

what the Census is showing. 

Chairman Bullard stated the following: 

-If this Board were to support leaving the districts the way they are, because we’re still uncomfortable with the 

data and a change this close to an election because it would confuse all the voters, not knowing whose district 

they’re in or who to vote for and it would probably confuse some of us getting use to a new district, could that be 

possible? If we were to support a motion to leave the districts as they are, since we’re still uncertain as to whether 

or not the numbers are reliable? 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 
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-That is possible. 

-The risk in doing so, would be a citizen in Columbus County, looking at the Census data and saying, ‘I think it 

is reliable and it shows that some districts are too large and some districts are too small and therefore leaving the 

districts in place violates the Equal Protection clause’, and then that citizen bringing a lawsuit. 

-Then it would really be up to a court to review the data and say whether or not it was reliable. 

-My one concern is that throughout the country for decades the Census has been kind of the gold standard that 

courts look to, the one time someone used something else, they rejected it and said no you need to use the Census. 

Chairman Bullard stated the following: 

-The one thing that concerns me is the fact Commissioner Byrd pointed out, that COVID had a big impact on a 

lot of things and I think it impacted this Census data and I would say that would be a good arguing point on our 

behalf. 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-It is; I would say the 2020 Census has been a very unusual Census. 

-As I said, the data typically comes out in March and they didn’t even have it ready until August and by that point 

it wasn’t presented as a well-packaged data set, and that was caused by COVID and other complications as they 

changed the way they do this. 

-So, this Census process has raised a lot of questions. 

-Ultimately though, it does seem that the courts consistently rely on Census data and that there is a risk that courts 

could disagree with using a different set of data. 

 Commissioner Smith stated the following: 

-Here is a red flag to me. 

-The 2020 Census data, under the voting age population, we have 40,316. Down below that, you have information 

from our Board of Elections, and it shows we have over five thousand people who are eligible to vote that aren’t 

registered to vote. 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-I don’t know what the average rate of registration is, but I do think it’s pretty rare to have perfect voter registration 

in any county but I would say that 90% is relatively high, but you’re right that does appear to be a meaningful 

difference. 

Commissioner Smith stated the following: 

-Especially considering how divided this country is, that just seems strange to me. 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-That’s true. There was record voter turnout in 2016 and continues to be given the polarization of the country. 

Board Attorney Boyd Worley stated the following: 

-There is a consent decree that exists in our county based off of federal litigation and the Voting Rights Act 

(VRA).  

-Based off the data you received November 1 and looking at the Voting Rights Act, it appears to be the sentiment 

of the Board that leaving it in place until we can confirm the data at a later time, as it applies to the VRA, as it 

applies to ensuring we have minority districts within the county, where do we stand with the data that we have? 

Are we in compliance with the consent decree based off the data that you see right now? 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-Assuming the data before you is correct, we are not in compliance with the Equal Protection Clause because 

some districts are too large and some districts are too small, in particular, District VI is too large and District I is 

too small.  

-Should we redraw maps we would try to increase the minority population in District III to see if it could be 

brought closer to 50 percent, which is where it was back in 2010. 

-It’s not clear that it’s a Voting Rights Act violation because you actually have to be able to increase the population 

based on the Black communities in the area but we would at least try to do so because they were almost able to 

achieve a majority back in 2010. 

Board Attorney Boyd Worley stated the following: 

-So, as the data stands right now, District I is a majority minority district and District III is close to being a 

majority minority district. 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-Correct, District III would be considered an Influence District because the minority population is sufficient 

enough to have a meaningful influence on an election but it does not rise to a majority status. 

Commissioner Byrd stated the following: 

-District III has been the closest district to meeting the threshold for all the requirements you’ve stated today, so 

why would you want to change it? 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-Well, you wouldn’t have to necessarily change anything with District III. 

-The focus would be on District I and District VI, because one is too small and one is too large. 
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-What would likely happen is as you adjust those districts you might have to move populations in and out of other 

districts to help rebalance those other two. 

-We would want to maintain District I as a majority minority district. 

Board Attorney Boyd Worley stated the following: 

-My understanding with the VRA and federal consent decree is we have to ensure compliance by having at least 

one minority district and right now, as the numbers exist we have that in District I. 

-So effectively, right now, the numbers as they exist as of November 1, 2021, we are at least in compliance with 

that aspect of the VRA and federal consent decree? 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-You can’t draw that conclusion necessarily. 

-The obligation is to draw a Black majority district if possible. 

-What we don’t know, is if you can make changes to District III, that would increase the Black voting age 

population to above 50 percent. 

-We won’t know that until you actually attempt to redraw. 

-So, let’s say you leave the district in place, someone could sue not only under the Equal Protection Clause for 

the deviation but they could also say there is a deviation in the Voting Rights Act because we believe it is possible 

to increase the Black voting age population in District III above 50 percent and you didn’t try to do so. 

Board Attorney Boyd Worley stated the following: 

-My understanding is there is an appeal’s process to the Census data. 

-My understanding is that, that appeals process has not yet begun or hasn’t opened up for us to be able to do so. 

-So we believe the window for that opens in January, for the data that has been submitted, specifically for 

Columbus County, if the Board, having consternation with the numbers submitted, consider taking action prior 

to November 17th and then potentially filing an appeal stating we have some inaccurate data, how would that 

impact, having a decision made now versus the opportunity to appeal the process to ensure we have reliable data 

later? 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-So, the decision to make today is whether you believe the data is accurate or inaccurate. 

-If you say the data is accurate, it would seem inconsistent to then appeal it later. 

-However, if the Board were to say, we’re not confident in this data based on our knowledge of the county, the 

Board could pass a simple resolution stating ‘we don’t find reliable evidence to show substantial inequality, which 

would otherwise require us to redistrict’ and then the Board could file an appeal in January, and ask the Census 

to recheck the numbers in the hopes that is would reissue more accurate data the Commissioners could believe 

more correctly reflect the population. 

 County Manager Eddie Madden stated the following: 

-Are we able to use the ACS estimates in that appeal to the Census Bureau? 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-I couldn’t find detailed information from the ACS that contained a breakdown of the districts in the county data 

anywhere, but since Illinois used it in their case before the court, that makes me believe that somewhere, a 

breakdown of the data exists. 

County Manager Eddie Madden stated the following: 

-It would seem to me, that if this data is correct, then District I will be deemed a minority district at 53.4% of the 

population being Black.  

 Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-If the Board were to determine that the 2020 Census data is accurate, it would actually trigger an obligation to 

redraw districts because of the deviations in the districts. 

-We have the Equal Protection Clause and the Voting Rights Act. 

-The VRA focuses on the race of the voting age population. 

-The Equal Protection Clause focuses on the deviation. 

-If the Board were to say this data is accurate, then District I and District VI would violate the Equal Protection 

Clause because it is outside of the 5% deviation allowed and would require the Board to redistrict. 

County Manager Eddie Madden stated the following: 

-Based on the information you’ve presented; do you feel confident that we are complying with the VRA? 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-Based on the information presented in all three tables, it appears that you are complying with the VRA. 

-District I appears to consistently be above 50% in the Black voting age population. 

-District III seems to historically hover around 50% so the fact that it is a little below suggests that, that is very 

reasonable and maybe it can’t be brought above 50%, then that would be in compliance with the VRA as well. 

-The reason I pause is, concluding that the percentage of Black voters in the district is accurate, it’s contingent 

upon the assumption that the districts are equally sized.  
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-It’s difficult to draw a conclusion that the voting age populations are accurate and reliable without first 

confirming that the districts are of equal size. 

-However, given the consistency of these three things, it would seem that you are in compliance with the VRA 

particularly with District I and possibly with District III, but I can’t say that with any confidence if we don’t know 

for certain that the districts are properly balanced. 

Commissioner McDowell stated the following: 

-So, it seems like we can maintain our “2” minority districts with the numbers that you presented today and satisfy 

the question of the variation between Districts I and VI.  

-It seems to be a very complicated situation once you start moving lines. 

-So, we either decline these numbers and say we want to keep our districts the way they are, or we run the risk of 

skewing the numbers of multiple districts to satisfy the deficiencies in two districts. 

-We may have to skew other districts to satisfy the inequities in those two districts.  

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-From a legal perspective, when you redistrict you have two obligations. 

-The one person, one vote obligation, which is the deviations between the total populations and then the VRA.  

-Based on the 3 sets of data it seems that you are in compliance with the VRA. 

-The deviation is where the question rises. 

-The 2020 data suggests that you do need to rebalance in order to adjust the total populations because one district 

is too large and one district is too small. 

-The only information we have on that is the Census data, so if you were to determine the Census data is 

inaccurate, then you could say that you don’t need to rebalance because the data is inaccurate. 

Commissioner McDowell stated the following: 

-My only concern is, with the local environment that we find ourselves in today, are we opening ourselves up for 

a possible suit as a result of that? 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-Redistricting has become more and more litigious over the years and it is often litigated if someone has the 

slightest problem. 

Board Attorney Boyd Worley stated the following: 

-My concern is the Census data comes out in early spring of a given year.  

-Now we’ve received the data in mid-fall of this year and the Board is expected to make a decision by November 

17th that’s going to impact the county for the next decade. 

-We’ve had two sets of data that has given the Board some consternation and I think the Board wants to get it 

right. 

-I think they want to verify the data that’s been given to them to ensure accuracy because making a short-sighted 

decision now could certainly impact to the detriment of the citizens of the county. 

-We’ve been given effectively a 10-day window to make that decision and I don’t know how fair that is to the 

Board or to the county. 

County Manager Eddie Madden stated the following: 

-From your experience, if you were to weigh which of the two categories would be tested or challenged, which 

would it be, the VRA or the disparity between voting districts? 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-VRA litigation is more common. 

-If you were to redraw because you determine that there are imbalances that need to be corrected in the total 

population, there is a hierarchy. 

-the Equal Protection Clause is in the Constitution and then the VRA follows that. 

-The law allows that as you go through the process of redistricting to comply with the Equal Protection Clause it 

might result in population shifts among the Black voters that would make a VRA district impossible. 

-So, by rebalancing you are not necessarily inviting a VRA violation because the VRA takes into account there 

is a preceding obligation to rebalance. 

Board Attorney Boyd Worley stated the following: 

-If a lawsuit is filed, what steps could this Board take to say we aren’t making a final determination yet as to 

whether substantial inequality exists or doesn’t exist, we are simply awaiting more information. 

-How does that impact any potential litigation? 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-So if the Board were to say we’re not adjusting the districts because we don’t have confidence that they are 

imbalanced. 

-The risk would be someone looking at the Census data and saying we think this data is accurate and you need to 

rebalance the total populations. 

Board Attorney Boyd Worley stated the following: 

-Is the data official yet or are we still dealing with preliminary data? 



434 

 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-My understanding is that the data is still preliminary. 

Board Attorney Boyd Worley stated the following: 

-So, we’re going to engage in an official act based on preliminary data? 

Attorney Craig Schauer stated the following: 

-Yes, but I will say the entire nation is engaging in that act based on what’s considered preliminary data. 

Chairman Bullard stated the following: 

-Thank you Mr. Schauer, we appreciate your attendance in helping to explain this. 
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Agenda Item #23: ADJOURNMENT: 

  

 At 10:00 A.M., Commissioner Smith made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Commissioner Byrd. The 

motion unanimously passed. These minutes were typed by LaToya Williams. 

 

 

________________________________                          ___________________________ 

LATOYA WILLIAMS, Deputy Clerk            RICKY BULLARD, Chairman 
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